
Why Do We Need a Copy of Your Child’s Medical Record? 
    
   To have confidence that our data are 
correct and to be sure that our findings 
are accepted by doctors and others, we 
need to document the exact diagnoses for 
all of the infants in our study.  We need 
to know the precise medical terminology 
so we can make sure we correctly clas-
sify each diagnosis.  Even when parents 
know the exact term, scientific standards 
require that we can also document the 
diagnosis from the child’s medical re-
cord.  The same applies to children who 
do not have birth defects—we need to 
have confirmation from the child’s medi-
cal record to meet strict scientific stan-
dards about the conditions we are  

 
studying.  Some conditions are compli-
cated and the medical terms can be con-
fusing. Various tests, surgical reports, 
echocardiograms, x-rays or even lab re-
sults help us code medical conditions 
correctly.   
 
   It can often take a while to diagnose 
some conditions, and a baby may be seen 
at more than one health care facility dur-
ing his/her first year of life.  For exam-
ple, a baby with a heart defect may be 
transferred right away to a hospital for 
intensive care or a baby with a cleft lip 
may have the lip surgically repaired sev- 

 
eral weeks after birth. This is why it’s 
important for us to review records from 
all hospitals where the baby was seen. 
 
   The medical record authorization form 
you complete and return allows us to 
obtain a copy your child’s record .  This 
authorization is only valid for a specific 
time period after birth.  All information 
that would identify you or your child is 
removed when we receive the record.  
We value the trust you place in us and 
we follow strict rules for protecting your 
privacy and confidentiality. If you have 
any questions about this, please call us. 

 
 

 
  

 
 
 Boston University  Slone Epidemiology Center  
 1010 Commonwealth Avenue 
 Boston, MA 02215-1205 
 
 T 617-734-6006   F 617-738-5119 
 Toll Free Bilingual Line 866-896-1097 
 http://www.slone.bu.edu/phis 

  
   Hirschsprung disease is a congenital 
condition in which certain nerve cells 
are missing from a part of the large 
bowel.  The absence of these nerves 
can cause intestinal blockage.  If the 
condition is severe, the newborn may 
fail to pass meconium or stool and may 
vomit.        
 
   Hirschsprung disease occurs in about 
1 in 5000 births, and causes about 25% 
of all cases of newborn intestinal ob-
struction.  It occurs in males more of-
ten than in females, and occurs more 
often in conditions such as Down syn-
drome.  
 

   
   Dr. Robert Heuckeroth, a pediatric 
gastroenterologist at Washington  
University in St. Louis, has been study-
ing Hirschsprung disease in his labora-
tory for many years.  Together, we are 
learning more about genetic and non-
genetic factors (such as nutrition) that 
may be important in the development 
of the intestinal tract.  Using cheek cell 
samples and the interview information  
collected in our study, we hope our 
research will lead us to better under-
stand and perhaps even help prevent 
Hirschsprung disease. □  
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   We would like to express our deepest 
appreciation to each of the families who 
participated in the study. We know how 
busy family life can be and we value the 
time and effort you took to be part of our 
research.  Your generosity has been what 
has helped us interview over 37,000 
women in the past 32 years.  Thank you! 
                                                                                   
   A major goal of our study is to learn  
more about the safety of medications 
taken by pregnant women.  Though 
women take a wide variety of medica-
tions in pregnancy, we know very little 
about how those medicines might affect 
the infant. This lack of information can 
make a pregnant woman terribly anxious 
about whether a needed medicine is safe 
for her baby.    
 
   To learn as much as we can, our study 
focuses not only on prescription medi-
cines, but also on over-the-counter medi-
cines, vitamins, and herbal products. Re-
sults of our research, which are pub-
lished in major medical journals, have  

 
supported the safety of some products 
and the risks of others, and as we inter-
view more and more women about their 
pregnancies, we will have even greater 
opportunities to answer important ques-
tions. 
 

   All of us who have devoted our careers 
to this important public health effort rec-
ognize that the success of this research 
effort depends directly on the tens of 
thousands of women who have contrib-
uted their experiences to the study.  They 
have repeatedly told us that they partici-
pate in the study for one simple reason—
to improve the health of women and ba-
bies in the future. We believe that our 
study’s contributions over the years 
clearly show that their participation 
really does make a difference! □   

Allen A. Mitchell, MD 

 
   Women who participate 
in this study come from 
the metropolitan areas of 

Boston, Philadelphia, and San Diego, as 
well as the state of Rhode Island, Dela-
ware, upstate New York and southern 
New Hampshire.  They are mothers of 
babies with a wide range of birth defects, 
mothers of babies with no birth problems 
at all, and women who have had a preg-
nancy loss. 
 
   After completing the study interview, 
each woman is asked to sign and return a 
medical record release form. This is very 
important, because it helps us to be sure 
that the information we gather about the 
medical diagnoses of each baby is com- 

 
plete and accurate and that the results of 
our study are correct.  If mothers are in-
terested, they are also invited to provide 
cheek swab samples. These are used to 
study biologic differences in families 
which might increase or decrease the risk 
of a birth defect or other pregnancy com-
plication. 
 
   All information we receive is kept 
strictly confidential.  In addition, we re-
move all names, addresses, phone num-
bers and any other identifying informa-
tion from all study data, including all 
medical records and cheek swab samples 
we receive.  Preserving your confidenti-
ality is a priority for us. □ 
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   Over the years, we have published over 
100 articles in medical journals.  It 
would be impossible to list all the study 
findings here, but we want to share high-
lights of a few of them in this newsletter 
to give you an idea of how your partici-
pation helps other families.  For more 
detailed information about our study re-
sults, please visit our website at 
www.slone.bu.edu/phis. □ 

Study Results 
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government now requires that this  
vitamin be added to most flour, corn 
meal, pasta, and breakfast cereals.   
 
   When we looked at the dietary infor-
mation women provided us during their 
interviews, we found that eating flour 
and cereal grains fortified with folic acid 
still didn’t provide enough folic acid for 
most women.  These results reinforced 
expert advice that the best way to get 
enough folic acid to reduce the risk of 
certain birth defects is to take a daily 
multivitamin that contains folic acid.  
Since folic acid has this benefit only if 
it’s taken around the time of conception, 
and since about half of all pregnancies 
are unplanned, it’s important for all 
women of childbearing potential to be 
taking a daily vitamin that contains folic  
acid. 
 

 
   When our study began 32 years ago, 
we didn’t think that any medicine or vi-
tamin could actually reduce the risk of a 
birth defect.  To our delight, we were 
wrong!  Researchers had suggested that 
folic acid taken around the time a woman 
became pregnant might reduce the risk 
of a baby being born with neural tube 
defects, such as spina bifida.  We studied 
this possibility carefully in our own 
study data, and in 1993 we found that 
women who took a multivitamin contain-
ing folic acid around the time they be-
came pregnant reduced the risk of neural 
tube defects by about half—a dramatic 
effect, and one that has been shown in 
most other studies as well.  In addition, 
our study was the first to show that the 
amount of folic acid (0.4mg or 400 mcg) 
contained in a standard multivitamin was 
enough to produce this effect. 
 
   Because of the clear benefit of folic 
acid in reducing risks of neural tube de-
fects, we have studied whether it might 
reduce the risks of other birth defects as 
well, and we found that it might also 
lower risks for heart defects, cleft lip and 
palate, and urinary tract defects.  It’s 
now recommended that women who 
might become pregnant make sure they 
take enough folic acid (0.4mg) each day, 
either by eating lots of foods that contain 
folic acid or by taking a daily multivita-
min.  Getting enough folic acid from a 
normal diet can be difficult, so the  

 

   Next, we looked at our data to see how 
many women knew about the need for 
folic acid and how many took a folic 
acid-containing multivitamin around the 
time of conception.  By the late 1990’s, 
we found that half the women we inter-
viewed knew that folic acid could help 
prevent birth defects.  In recent years our 
data show that almost 40% of women 
take a multivitamin containing folic acid.  
This means that 60% of women are not 
taking folic acid.  Women with lower 
incomes and less education, along with 
women who hadn’t planned on becoming 
pregnant, were less likely to know about 
the benefit of folic acid and were also 
less likely to be taking it. This informa-
tion is helping to improve public educa-
tion efforts designed to increase the 
number of women taking folic acid 
around the time of pregnancy. □ 

The Folic Acid Story 

   Persistent pulmonary hypertension of the newborn 
(PPHN) is a rare but very serious condition in which a new-
born baby has unusually high blood pressure in the arteries 
of the lung.  While advances have reduced deaths and other 
complications in these babies, it would be helpful to know 
before delivery which babies might be at risk for PPHN so 
medical care could be made available immediately—and it 
would be even better if we could predict factors that might 
reduce the risk of developing PPHN in the first place.   
 

Risk Factors for Persistent Pulmonary Hypertension of the Newborn 
   In a major study of PPHN, we found that babies with this 
condition were more often delivered by Cesarean section, 
were unusually large, and more often born to mothers who 
were overweight or had diabetes or asthma.  We also found 
that PPHN was more common among mothers who took 
certain antidepressant medications (called “SSRIs”) in the 
second half of pregnancy. These factors may not cause 
PPHN, but knowing them can help doctors anticipate which 
women might have a higher risk of delivering a baby with 
PPHN. □ 
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Vanderbilt University Collaboration Helps Unravel Mystery of Congenital 
Heart Disease 

   Congenital heart disease (CHD) is the 
most common cause of infant deaths, and 
the most common type of CHD is a hole 
in the dividing wall of the heart (known 
as a septal defect).  We know that the 
development of the heart is influenced 
by genes that are inherited from both 
parents.  Although certain genes are al-
ready known to cause CHD, many others 
have yet to be identified, and we are 
working with other experts in this impor-
tant effort. 
 
   A new technology called “microarray 
analysis” allows researchers to identify 
over one million of an individual’s genes 

at the same time.  It’s like doing a mil-
lion genetic tests all at once.  By compar-
ing the genetic pattern of a child with 
CHD to his or her parents’ patterns, re-
searchers can determine whether the 
child has missing genes or extra copies 
of genes—exactly the kinds of genetic 
problems that can disturb the normal 
process of heart development.   
 
   Our group at the Slone Epidemiology 
Center at Boston University is working 
closely with Thomas Morgan, M.D., a 
medical geneticist and heart disease re-
searcher at Vanderbilt University.  Dr. 
Morgan is using a state-of-the-art system 
to find genes that are involved in heart 
development, and the results of his stud-
ies could shed new light on how the hu-
man heart develops, and what can go 
wrong when genetic problems are identi-
fied.  This information may lead to new 
medications to help children with con-
genital heart disease.  In addition, this 
powerful new genetic technology may 
eventually be applied to children with all 
types of birth defects.                  

   The Slone Center continues to collect 
cheek cell swabs on patients and their 
parents to further the kinds of research 
that will help us understand human de-
velopment and birth defects.  Parents 
should keep in mind that results from 
any one study need to be confirmed by 
other studies, so it can take many years 
before research findings actually are 
ready to be applied in clinical care.  
However, we can only develop new un-
derstanding of genetic effects on birth 
defects if parents provide buccal swab 
samples, which allow us to take the first 
steps in this very important new and 
promising research opportunity. □ 

Vaccines Given in Pregnancy 

 
step, we’ve shown that our study could 
identify women who received flu vac-
cine, which is not only the most common 
vaccine given in pregnancy, but also one 
that is important to protect against influ-
enza in pregnancy—a disease which can 
be particularly severe in pregnant 
women. 
 
   Our study has already provided hard-
to-come-by information on how many 
women are following the recommenda-
tion to receive a flu vaccine while preg-
nant. To date, we have learned that 1 in 4 
women in our study receive  flu vaccine.  
Thanks to the vaccine releases provided 
by our subjects, we were able to confirm  

 
   Vaccines provide protection against 
many serious illnesses.  Important new 
vaccines have been developed in the last 
few years.  Some, such as flu vaccine, 
are recommended for use in pregnancy 
by federal health officials, while other 
vaccines that aren’t needed in pregnancy 
may be given to women who don’t yet 
know they’re pregnant.  Not surprisingly, 
many pregnant women avoid vaccina-
tions in pregnancy because of concerns 
of possible harm to the fetus.    
 
   A new focus of our study is to provide 
badly-needed information on the safety 
of various vaccines that may be given to 
pregnant women.  As an important first  

 
the specific type and timing of flu vac-
cine given for most pregnant women. 
 
   We will continue to collect more infor-
mation on vaccine use and safety in 
pregnancy; thank you for helping us to 
learn more about this important public 
health issue.  □ 

 

 


